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Announcements
• The United Methodist Church of

Dodge Center at 20 First Street NE of-
fers a dine in and carry out meal from
5:00-6:00pm the third Wednesday of
each month.

Do you have an announcement?
Email:

hometownmessenger@gmail.com

Over
100 Chocolate

Delicacies
Handmade In

Our Store!

GREAT CHRISTMAS GIFT GIVING IDEAS

Chocolates, Fudges, Caramels, 
 Truffles, Toffees & Creams

507-273-9530  FOLLOW US ON FACEBOOK @ THE A NNADINE

Open Mic 
 Thursday, 
 December 

 21st

New Year’s Eve, Eve, Eve
 in other words Friday, December 29th

 LIVE MUSIC at 7:00pm  Fools Getaway
 Complimentary Champagne at 9:45ish • Countdown at 9:59:50

 Toast at 10:00pm to the New Year • Call or Text for Reservations

Christmas Memories from the Past
David is 89 years old this Christmas. He re-
members Christmas as a child in Salt Lake
City, where his dad was a teacher at a school
in Utah. The lived in a two-story house with
a steep stairway leading to the upper level.
On Christmas morning the kids would sit on
the steps waiting for their parents to open the
door. The presents were not wrapped, but
were on the dining table covered by a sheet.
They would join hands and march around the
table like a train until the sheet was removed.
One year they received the nicest gift ever.
His dad found three pedal cars second hand
and each boy got one. There was a firetruck,
and airplane and a car. The girls would get
clothing.

(continued on page 3)

The Messenger
Becomes A Legal
Newspaper in
Dodge County
The Messenger is pleased to announce
that it is now a legal newspaper in Dodge
County, Minnesota as of August 2023,
meeting Minnesota Statutes for legal news-
paper status in the community and county.
The Messenger Newspapers were formed
back in the early 2000’s to fill a void left in
towns when their local weekly newspaper
ceased publication. Over the last twenty-
plus years, we have grown to ten different
hometown publications in fifteen separate
hometowns in Dodge, Goodhue and Rice
and Wabasha Counties. Until 2022 all of
our publications were published once each
month in the communities we serve.
The Dodge Center Messenger began as a
monthly publication after the long time
Star-Herald newspaper ceased publication
in 2018, (continued on page 4) Santa in

Dodge
Center
The Dodge Center Commercial Club held
Santa in Dodge Center on Saturday, De-
cember 2nd at the community center. The
kids met Santa, decorated cookies, played
with bunnies and had fun.
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Faith Lutheran Church
 308 2nd St. NW, Dodge Center

 Pastor Jessica Bakken Busch • 507-374-2174
 Traditional Worship 8a.m.; Fellowship 9a.m.

 Christian Education 9:15a.m.
 Contemporary Worship 10a.m.

 Grace Lutheran Church
 404 Central Avenue N, Dodge Center

 Rev. Elliott Malm• 507-633-2253
 https://gracedc.church

 Worship 9a.m.; Sunday School 10:30a.m.

 Praise Fellowship Church
 602 Central Avenue S, Dodge Center

 Roger Langworthy • 507-374-6400
 Kidz Church 9:15a.m.; Sunday Worship 9:30a.m.

 Dodge Center Methodist Church
 201 1st St. SE, Dodge Center

 Rev. Chad Christensen • 507-374-6885
 Sunday Morning Worship at 8:15a.m.,

 Fellowship Time Following

 St. John Baptist De La Salle
 20 2nd St. NE, Dodge Center • 507-374-6830

 Mass Saturday 5p.m.

 Living Water Assembly Church
 104 1st St. NW, Dodge Center
 Roy Andrews • 507-374-6561

 Sunday 10a.m.

 Dodge Center SDA Church
 410 3rd Ave. SW

 Dodge Center • 507-374-6895
 Sabbath School 9:15a.m.; Saturday Worship 11a.m.

 Anchor of Hope Church,
 a 7th Day Baptist Congregation

 203 E. Main St., Dodge Center
 507-374-6755

 Saturday 10a.m. Worship; 11:45a.m. Sabbath School

 Bible Lutheran Church
 (American Assoc. of Lutheran Churches)

 11  1st Ave. N.E., Dodge Center
 www.biblelc.org  •  612-803-1212

 Sunday School 9:15a.m.; Worship 10:30a.m.
 (weekly sermons available on You Tube and on website)

 First Congregational Church
 12 Second Street NW

 Dodge Center, MN 55927
 507-633-6873

 www.congregationalchurchdc.com
 Keith Mosier, Pastor

 Area Church Directory
 The Glory of Jesus

 They crucified two rebels with him, one on his right and one on his left. —  Mark 15:27
 When we think of the glory of God, we probably have something like Isaiah 6 in mind. 

 The prophet Isaiah had a vision of God in a heavenly temple, “high and exalted, seated on 
 a throne.” Seraphim (fiery creatures with wings) were flying about, singing, “The whole 
 earth is full of his glory.” And the temple trembled and shook (Isaiah 6:1-4).
 That’s glory. Glory is big. Glory is high. Glory is powerful. No doubt that’s what James 

 and John have in mind when they ask to sit on either side of Jesus in his glory. They want 
 the best seats in the house. They want to be where the action is. They want to be where 
 power resides.
 They have no idea what they’re talking about. Because Jesus is on a long mission that 

 will redefine glory. Glory will not ?describe an untouchable God so high up as to be 
 invisible, except in a vision. No. Glory will now describe God in human flesh, lifted a few 
 feet off the ground and nailed to a cross. Glory will now ?describe the God available to be 
 touched, to be spat upon, to be mocked. This is what it means for God to be human. And 
 this is how glory is redefined when God becomes a suffering servant.
 “We have seen his glory,” John says (John 1:14).
 Jesus, we praise you for your glory. It’s a glory that overturns our expectations. Thank 

 you for setting them right-side up. Amen.

Breakfast, Lunch & Dinner
 Generous portions, friendly service and delicious 

 homestyle cooking anytime!

Hours: Sunday-Thursday 7am-3pm; Friday-Saturday 7am-8pm
 507-633-3333

TRY OUR DAILY SPECIALS!
 BREAKFAST SERVED ALL DAY!

30 Main Street
 Dodge Center, MN 55927

The Church Directory is Sponsored by:

MAIL
 35 West Main Street  •  P.O. Box 33, Dodge Center, MN  55927

 E-MAIL  hometownmessenger@gmail.com

 BUSINESS & SUBSCRIPTION OFFICE PHONE (OR TEXT) 
 507-649-3327

 FAX 507-645-9878

 ADVERTISING
 For advertising information, call Terry at 507-951-7417

 or email: hometownmessenger@gmail.com

 www.dodgecentermn.com
 Published in cooperation with Mainstreet Publishing Minnesota, Inc.

 ©2023 Dodge Center Messenger.  All rights reserved.

Steel, Farm Machinery, Car Bodies, Aluminum, 
 Copper, Batteries, Appliances, E-Scrap

 55976 State Hwy. 56, West Concord
 Monday-Friday 8:00am to 4:30pm • June-October Open Saturdays 9:00 to 11:30am

 507-527-2408   I   www.ldrecycling.com

Hope is a powerful topic. In C.S. Lewis' The
Lion, the Witch and the Wardrobe, there is a
scene where Mr. Tumnus, a fawn in Narnia,
is lamenting to Lucy Pevensie about the fact
that due to a terrible curse, Narnia endures an
everlasting winter but they never have Christ-
mas. In fact, there is no celebrating of any
kind. Every day is the same–cold, dark, and
desperate. “It is winter in Narnia,” said Mr.
Tumnus, “and has been for ever so long…. al-
ways winter, but never Christmas.” Later, all
the children hear sleigh bells. It is the driver of
a sleigh who is a giant of a man dressed all in
red and white. It is Father Christmas! He de-
clares, “I have broken through at last. [the
WhiteWitch] has kept me out for a long time,
but her magic is weakening. Aslan is on the
move! Amerry Christmas! Long live the true
King!" Hope is coming for Narnia!
The hope that I speak of, that Lewis shows
us as Aslan in the story, is a person! Hope is
Emmanuel, God with us! Hope is not wishful
thinking in positive change, but recognizing
that the God who created all things came to
this place of perpetual winter to shine His
light and give us perpetual, living hope
through His Son. We were cold, helpless, and
lifeless, so God came in the flesh, born of a
virgin, sinless throughout His whole life, giv-
ing His life as a ransom for many, and being
raised from the dead so that all who believe
in Him would not perish but have eternal life.
Our hope is living because Jesus lives today
and we celebrate this Christmas season with a
hope that does not disappoint.
I want to close by bringing us to a specific
passage that is not common to Christmas. The
Apostle Peter wrote a letter to a people who
are suffering for their faith in Jesus Christ. He
writes a common greeting in verse 1 & 2, re-
minding them that they were chosen by God,
according to the foreknowledge of God the
Father. 1 Peter 1:20 says that Christ Himself
was foreknown by the Father in the same way.
God didn't just know about us; He knew us—
personally—and He chose us, even while we

were still sinners (Romans 5:8). We are cho-
sen through the sanctifying work of the Holy
Spirit to set us apart for God, making us peo-
ple God can call holy and His children. We
fulfill our purpose in God choosing us as His
children when we obey Christ. Here is our
text this Christmas from 1 Peter 1:3-9,
“Blessed be the God and Father of our Lord
Jesus Christ!According to his great mercy, he
has caused us to be born again to a living
hope through the resurrection of Jesus Christ
from the dead, to an inheritance that is im-
perishable, undefiled, and unfading, kept in
heaven for you, who by God's power are
being guarded through faith for a
salvation ready to be revealed in the last
time. In this you rejoice, though now for a lit-
tle while, if necessary, you have been grieved
by various trials, so that the tested genuine-
ness of your faith—more precious than gold
that perishes though it is tested by fire—may
be found to result in praise and glory and
honor at the revelation of Jesus
Christ. Though you have not seen him, you
love him. Though you do not now see him,
you believe in him and rejoice with joy that is
inexpressible and filled with glory, obtain-
ing the outcome of your faith, the salvation
of your souls.” Peter reminds us that God is to
be praised because He has caused us to be
born anew to a living hope, real hope through
Jesus Christ, and that the temporal world now
cannot overcome that hope. Though trials
may come, they test our faith and refine it so
that it is revealed as genuine, real, and active
in our life. Though we do not see Jesus, we
know and love Him, therefore we obey and
faithfully walk with Him. Light momentary
affliction today prepares for us the glory
when we see Jesus’ face to face and our joy is

full.
Do you have the sense some days, like
those Pevensie children shivering and con-
fused in a cold land, that despair clouds your
hope?You are not alone. Many people cringe
at the mere thought of another pain or trial,
others rise to the occasion, most are some-
where in between. Friends, Christmas is a
season of hope, even though with everything
going on in our world today we are tempted
to despair. Peter’s encouragement is one of
perseverance in faith because God is with us.
It isn’t enough for us to simply get up every
morning and trudge through each day nor
paste a smile on our faces and ignore trou-
bles. C.S. Lewis brilliantly wrote The Chron-
icles allegory soon after the World War, a
time of despair for many and time of needed
reflection on true hope. It seems that a story
like this is needed again and again to awaken

our hearts to see the world as it is, always
winter, and yet give hope to our hearts that it
won’t stay this way – Christmas is coming,
Aslan is on the move, Hope is here. Come to
Jesus this Christmas and know Hope. May
He help us to reflect on the hope He brings
through the written word that we would
know Him better this Christmas season. So
onward! It is in the darkest times that our col-
lective light shines brightest for the world to
see and by grace praise our Father in heaven.
Merry Christmas and hold fast Christian. Be-
hold, the King is coming soon!
Friends, this season can bring a plethora of
emotions, including loneliness, sadness, and
anxiety, even with the hope that Jesus brings.
Therefore, if you have questions, need
prayer, a word of encouragement, or a cup of
coffee, please contact me via my personal
email: niloc1214@gmail.com

Christmas:
“Season of Hope”

By Colin Rueter
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Their dad would get a tree a couple days be-
fore Christmas and the kids would decorate it
with strips of shiny, silver icicles. The family
would draw names and each one would buy a
gift for whose name they had. David always
hoped someone other than his older sister
would draw his name, because she gave him
practical things. He remembers that his mom
would sew clothing out of feed sacks and they
were quite good material.
For the Christmas day meal there would be
chicken, mashed potatoes, gravy, cranberries
and home baked bread. They would get real
butter, which was hard to come by due to the
war rations. His dad loved nuts and he had a
nutcracker to open the shells. There was also
licorice, bubble gum and jelly beans for
treats. All the kids participated in the church
program and he enjoyed the festive time of
getting dressed up and singing Christmas
songs. They went to a Methodist Church
there, which was only unusual because it was
a Mormon county.
One of his non-Christmas memories was
riding back to Minnesota in his parent’s 1949
Chevrolet each summer to visit the grandpar-

ents. Dave loved the green grass and fishing
so much her moved back to Minnesota when
he came back from his two years in the serv-
ice.
Nancy is 84 years old. She recalls her par-
ents going out to chop a tree for Christmas
when she was young. They were gone a long
time. Her mom was real particular about the
tree. It had to be perfect. When her dad put
the tree up in the house the kids got to deco-
rate it. The next morning when she got up,
she realized that her mom had redecorated the
tree while they slept.
There were seven kids in her family grow-
ing up. They went to church on Christmas
Eve. The kids would have their part to recite
in the program and costumes to match. They
usually would each get a new outfit to wear
for Christmas. Afterward they would open
gifts. The boys would get toys like trucks and
the girls got dolls and clothes. Her dad would
give them some money to buy small presents
for each other. They didn’t have much, but
they were happy. Christmas day the house
was full of company. Her grandparents would
arrive early in the day with small gifts like
socks and underwear. The relatives would
show up in time for a big meal. The main
course was lutefisk, lefse and oysters. There
was also turkey, potatoes, gravy, apple and
pumpkin pie, her favorite. Afterwards the
kids would go outside to play and make snow
angels and snowmen.
Larry is 87 years old and grew up in a fam-
ily of six kids, four boys and two girls. They
lived in Rochester and his dad worked at the
Mayo Clinic. He recalls how his dad rode his

bike to work at the clinic every day and they
didn’t own a car until the family purchased a
new 1955 Plymouth.
When Larry was young the family would
celebrate Christmas by opening gifts on
Christmas eve. One of the gifts he received
as a young man was a wrist watch, which he
considered about the greatest thing on earth.
Another gift he recalls from his youth was a
pair of cowboy boots. His birthday also fell in
December, an event that kind of got lost in
the excitement of the holiday.
On Christmas day there was always dinner
with the family consisting of turkey and
dressing. His grandparents were from Ire-
land.After Larry got older, he played the dol-
lar drop game with the kids, where they tried
to catch a crisp new dollar bill before it hit
the floor. A few years ago he asked if they
were too old to play the game, but they
wanted to keep up the tradition so he procures
some new money from the bank for the oc-
casion.
Larry lived at Ryan’s Bay in Lake Zumbro
for over fifty years and used to drive the ski
boat and pickup boat as well as serve as the
announcer for the water ski performances on
the lake.
Mary is 95 years old and grew up on a farm
in western Minnesota. She remembers the
Christmas programs at the country school and
churches when she was young were more
about Jesus’ birthday than Santa Claus. They
consisted of Christmas songs and recitations
the kids memorized. She can recall playing
an angel in one of the pageants. There was a
man dressed as Santa who gave each kid a
bag of candy at the school program.
As the oldest of seven kids, Mary helped a
lot with the cooking at Christmas time. Fam-
ily would come over for the Christmas meal
of turkey, mashed potatoes, gravy, sweet po-
tatoes and cranberry salad. One specialty was
her dad’s favorite treat from old Emgland. He
would steam plum pudding with raisins and
currants for four hours and then make a sweet
sauce that was poured hot over the pudding.
The memories of the meals with the family
was more important than the gifts.
For fun they would ski behind the pickup
on country roads. The kids took turns with the
one pair of skis and had to remember to throw
the rope over the mailboxes as they passed
by. After the lakes froze they would ski be-
hind the pickup on the flat surface as there
were no hills to be found where they grew up.

Christmas
Memories from

the Past
(continued from page 1)

38 W Main St, Dodge Center  •   507-633-6355
 Email: dclandtitle@kmtel.com  •  www.dclandtitle.com

 From the simplest residential closing, to the more complex commercial or farm real estate 
 transaction, Dodge County Land Title Company is committed to providing real estate 

 transactional expertise and personal customer service.

When Mary went to nursing college in
Chicago her parents mailed her a Christmas
dinner in dry ice one year. She cooked it and
shared it with her nurse friends who were all
far away from their homes over the holidays.
Jean is 94 years old and grew up on a farm
with her twin sister and one brother. The fam-
ily endured lean years but her parents always
made it a special day for the kids and man-
aged to have some toys for gifts along with
clothes and games. She recalls a baby doll for
a gift one year.
The family would go to church on Christ-
mas eve and then on Christmas morning
would wake to open gifts. The Christmas
meal included ham, pork roast, potatoes,
chocolate milk and pies. Activities were al-
ways playing games as a family. They in-
cluded Yahtzee and card games like Old
Maid. One of her favorite treats was the
chocolate cake her mom would bake.
Arletta is 89 years old and grew up living
in town with her five brothers and sisters.
She remembers going to church on Christmas
eve and the next day all her uncles, aunts and
cousins went to grandmother’s house for a
big meal. There would be 30 to 40 all packed
in the house together. Her grandmother
cooked on a wood stove and served turkey,
dressing, cranberry bread and apple pie.
There would also be homemade ice cream in
the afternoon.
Presents were pajamas and books for the
girls and toy car, trucks and farm machinery
for the boys. Her favorite was a handmade
doll with a china face.
After the noon meal the adults would sit
around the table and play 500 while the kids
headed outside to slide down the nearest hill
on sleds and toboggans.
Bev is 94 years old and was an only child
growing up in town during the Great Depres-
sion era. Christmas was a big event at her par-
ent’s house and her mother baked all sorts of
wonderful holiday foods. She got to open her
gifts Christmas eve and her favorite gifts as a
child were dolls and a doll buggy.
She especially remembers school and
church Christmas programs where each child
would memorize a piece to be recited in front
of the parents.
Christmas day they would get in the car and
drive to a relative’s farm for a big meal and
afterwards she played outside with her
cousins.

Proud to be a part of this special community!
 With gratitude in our hearts, we wish you and yours

 a wonderful holiday season.
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Milo Peterson Ford Co.

SEE OUR COMPLETE INVENTORY AT WWW.MILOPETERSONFORD.NET
 3020  457th Street Way, Kenyon • 507-789-6113 • SALES HOURS: M-T-Th 7:30a.m.-8p.m.; W-F 7:30a.m.-6p. m.; Sat. 8a.m.-4p.m.

Make Your Christmas with a Ford
2021 FORD

 F-350
 SUPER DUTY 

 SRW
 LARIAT

4WD, crew cab,
 6.75 box, 61,388 miles, 

 white, power stroke
 6.7 L V-8 turbo diesel

 #23133U

2022 FORD 
 ESCAPE 

 TITANIUM 
 AWD

 2021
 FORD 

 BRONCO 
 WILDTRACK

4WD, 24,602 miles, 
 rapid red metallic, 

 2.3L ecoboost
 #23170U

 AWD, 10,663 miles,
 red metallic,

 2.0L ecoboost 
 turbocharged

 #23160U

 Supercrew, 5.5 box, 
 39,515 miles, white 
 metallic, 5.0L V-8

 #23147U

 25,388 miles, star 
 white metallic, 
 ecoboost 2.0L 
 turbocharged

 #23189U

 4 door, advanced 4x4, 
 18,527 miles, cactus 
 gray, 2.7L ecoboost

 V-6
 #23121U

2021
 FORD 

 EXPLORER 
 XLT

 2022
 FORD F-150 

 LARIAT
 4WD

 2021
 FORD 
 EDGE
 SEL

Call our service department to schedule
 your maintenance needs.

 Open Monday thru Friday 7:30am to 5pm.

 Cold Weather Car Care
At Milo Peterson Ford Co., our highly qualified technicians 
 are here to provide exceptional service in a timely manner.  

 From oil changes to transmission replacements, we are 
 dedicated to maintaining top tier customer service, for both 

 new and pre-owned car buyers! Allow our staff to 
 demonstrate our commitment to excellence.

Holiday Special

 $63,999
Holiday Special

 $35,480
Holiday Special

 $30,999
Holiday Special

 $52,999

Holiday Special

 $30,840
Holiday Special

 $58,999

In 2022, The Messenger was contacted
about becoming a legal newspaper in Dodge
County. Our business model had been very
successful as a monthly publication, deliver-
ing hometown news in the Triton area. Fur-
ther discussions took place with interested and
supportive parties to make the move to pub-
lishing twice per month. (Publishing twice
per month is required to meet the state statute
requirement for legal newspaper status. Legal
status is required for a publication to publish
official legal notices for school, city, township
and county government, as well as other legal
notices.)
Beginning in June of 2022, we began to
print and distribute the Messenger twice a
month as required by the State of Minnesota
to fulfill the legal requirements set forth by
the Minnesota Secretary of State office, Minn.
Stat. § 331A.02, subd. 1 (a)- (j). The require-
ment was fulfilled after 12 months of twice
monthly publishing and distribution. The
Messenger filed the necessary paperwork
with The Minnesota Secretary of State office
once the requirements were met.

The Messenger is supported by local ad-
vertisers and paid subscriptions.
Thanks to overwhelming community sup-

port, The Messenger also collaborated with
the Triton School District for the last several
years to provide full circulation of the Triton
Times publication, reaching the residents
served by The Triton School District in

Dodge Center, West Concord and Claremont.
This ongoing partnership also saves the dis-
trict tax dollars in publishing the school news
they previously did in their in-house publica-
tion.
We look forward to continue serving the
Triton area and our communities of Dodge
Center, Claremont and West Concord in this

new capacity, working to grow and continu-
ing to offer our readers the best we can in
local media coverage.
We want to thank these three communities
for their continued support as we grow to
serve the area better.

The Messenger
Becomes A Legal
Newspaper in
Dodge County

(continued from page 1)
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Dodge Center
 www.eei.com

 Proud to be a part of this
 special community!

May the joy and warmth of the holiday season 
 stay with you throughout the year.

 WWaarrmmeesstt WWiisshheessWWaarrmmeesstt WWiisshheessWarmest Wishes
tthhiisstthhiissthis

CChhrriissttmmaassCChhrriissttmmaassChristmas

702 2nd Avenue SE
 Dodge Center
 800-733-6336

 www.mcneilus.com

Good Beer.
 Good Drinks.
 Good Times.

 33 E. Main Street
 Dodge Center

 507-374-9425

Pool, Darts, Pull Tabs, E-Tabs,
 On & Off Sale

the God of greatness came to earth in
poverty. An angel’s announcement to shep-
herds and a special star shining brightly
above Bethlehem brought wise men seeking
this baby—the Savior of the world.
Biographers and followers of Saint Francis,
Thomas of Celano and Bonaventure, wrote
the earliest record of the Nativity scene circa
1260. This scene, also known as the crib,
manger, or stable, has stirred faithful Chris-
tians of numerous denominations throughout
the ages.
For centuries, art objects depict the Nativ-
ity scene in many forms as painters, sculp-
tors, writers, actors, composers, and
musicians demonstrate their talents through
their interpretations of this Gospel story.
Presently, Christians experience a love for
the Nativity through worship, pageants, con-
certs, greeting cards, decorating, and gift giv-
ing. In the United States, amidst numerous
secular holiday traditions, Christians re-
member the most sacred tradition—that
Jesus is the Reason for the Season.
I had a marvelous experience to see the dis-
play of a very special kind of Nativity fig-
ures while living and working in Switzerland
30+ years ago. Brienz, a community near In-
terlaken in Canton Bern, is a famous wood-
carving center. Tourists visit the
wood-carving school in Brienz and find a va-
riety of beautifully, hand carved figures for
sale in local shops in this area as well as in
shops in the major cities of Switzerland that
feature Swiss made crafts.

Celebrating
800 Years of

Nativity Displays
By Catherine Eayrs

As we celebrate Christmas in 2023, Chris-
tians around the world are celebrating the
800th anniversary of the tradition of the Na-
tivity scene displayed in homes, churches,
and communities. But how did this important
religious tradition evolve?
Historians confirm that Saint Francis ofAs-
sisi chose Greccio, Italy, as a favored location
to visit because the people of this community
were devoted to their faith. A local wealthy
nobleman and his wife, John and Alticama
Velita, offered Francis a place to build a hum-
ble hermitage or haven. Here, Francis medi-
tated on the incarnation in which God took
human form in the birth and life of Jesus.
Francis asked his good friend, John Velita, to
organize the people, animals, and manger
with hay so that those who came to worship
could experience the birth of Jesus in sight,
sound, and smell.
Francis presented the mystery of how we
(humans) are connected to the divine and na-
ture in the first live Nativity on Christmas
1223 in a cave in Greccio, Italy. This crèche,
or scene, helped children understand how
God came to earth in physical form as
recorded in the biblical account of the birth
of Jesus to Joseph and Mary, dwelling in a
humble stable amid an ox and donkey. Thus,

Angel with candles, hand carved by Fritz Fuchs

)continued on page 7)
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https://friendsofrochestermnstake.com/nativ-
ity/
Commemorating the 800th Year of the Na-
tivity, the Sisters of Saint Francis at Assisi
Heights, Rochester, Minnesota, are present-
ing a play, Lighting the Way to Christmas
with St. Francis and theAnimals, on Decem-
ber 3rd and 4th.
The public is invited to register for this in-
door event as luminaries light your path to the
Spirituality Center where you may also see
beautiful Nativity scenes displayed.
Visit the website:
https://rochesterfranciscan.org/events/
Join the celebration of the Nativity this year
and make your Christmas special in your own
way. If you miss the special events mentioned
this year, check them again in 2024.

Swiss people and foreigners who visited
Switzerland.
A local woodcarver, LuVerne Schettl, of
Oronoco, Minnesota, has made a few of her
own Nativity figures. She belongs to the
Rochester Woodcarvers. Mrs. Schettl, now
age 91, was interviewed a few years ago for
the local magazine, Today, which featured
her collection of more than 250 Nativity
scenes in the December 2015 issue. Her col-
lection is from all over the world and made
from various materials—crystal, teakwood,
paper, clay, metal, etc. Mrs. Schettl also dis-
plays the Nativity in paintings and tapestry.
Her granddaughter helps her set up her most
cherished display of a Nativity village fea-
turing 100 pieces. The tallest display is as-
sembled outdoors and was given to her by
her daughter and son-in-law, Andrea and
Keith Maxson, of rural Pine Island.
I recommend the following local event for
you to see many forms of the Nativity: Won-
der of the Nativity—The public is invited to
this free annual event featuring more than
200 Nativity scenes displayed on December
1st and 2nd at The Church of Jesus Christ of
Latter-day Saints, 2300 Viola Heights Drive
NE, Rochester, MN. Visit the website:

DO YOU HAVE
A

STORY IDEA?
E-mail:

hometownmessenger@gmail.com

We look forward to seeing you again
 soon in 2024!

HAPPY NEW YEAR!

McNeilus Truck and Manufacturing, Inc.
 www.mcneiluscompanies.com

 524 E Highway ST, Dodge Center, MN 55927
 (507) 374-6321

502 Huseth St., Kenyon

 507-789-6321

Thanks so much for your 
 business at the holidays

 and all year.

Celebrating
800 Years of

Nativity Displays
(continued from page 6)

Fritz Fuchs, a world-renowned woodcarver
and instructor from the Brienz area, visited the
Berne Swissfest at Zwingli United Church of
Christ, in ruralWest Concord, several times in
the 1980s through the early millennium. Fritz
brought a sampling of Swiss folk figures, an-
imals, and Nativity figures to sell at the Swiss-
fest. He designed his own line of Nativity
figures and spent several months every year
for several decades carving only these figures
to keep up with the demand of Nativity sales.
Among my most cherished possessions are the
Nativity figures hand carved and given to me
by Fritz and his family.
I found one of Fritz’s most unique, religious
designs at his home when my daughter, An-
nemarie, and I visited the Fuchs family in
2010. It was his depiction of Mary holding the
baby Jesus, carved in basswood with an addi-
tional element—triangles of all sizes shaped
throughout the figure. His abstract interpreta-
tion masterfully shows the form of the earthly
mother and child as well as the incarnation
through triangles—Father, Son, and Holy
Spirit. Fritz Fuchs died in 2021 yet his legacy
at Christmas time lives on throughout the
world. His hand carved Nativity figures are
lovingly displayed at Christmas time by many

Photo of Mary and baby Jesus designed
and hand carved by Fritz Fuchs
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In my article last
month I talked
about the impor-
tance of gratitude.
One of the things
that I am grateful
for is the life expe-
riences that I have
had playing foot-
ball. It is fun to
talk about suc-
cesses and the pos-

itive experiences, and I appreciate those
wonderful happy memories. More impor-
tantly, for me and my path in life, is to re-
flect on the times that things didn’t go as
well as I would have liked. The times when
things were rough, like getting hurt and not
feeling well and having to fight through
pain. Or when I experienced a season end-
ing injury and had to rehabilitate and focus
on getting well again while others were
able to fill my role and I could only watch.
The reality is, life doesn’t always go the

way we would like or plan for it to happen.
Being faced with adversity and difficult sit-
uations is unfortunately very much a part of
life. It is important to learn to work through
those situations and understand that adver-
sity will always be a part of our life. Learn-
ing to accept that adversity happens, and then
being hopeful and having a positive attitude
for the long-term that things will get better. It
is easy to feel sorry for yourself and think
that you are the only one that bad things hap-
pen to. But, everyone deals with adversity. It
is easy to look at someone and think that they
have everything going their way, and how it
would be better if we were in their shoes.
That may be the case on a given day, but the
truth of the matter is, they have adversity in
their life as well. Sometimes we may not
know or realize that, and it makes it easy to
think that the grass is greener on their side of
the fence. The reality is that we all deal with
adversity at times in our life.
How we handle adversity is what is impor-
tant. It doesn’t mean we have to put a smile

on our face and just accept things that hap-
pen to us. It does mean that we need to re-
flect on the situation for what it is, and look
at the things we do have control of. Having a
positive attitude and hope that there are
things you can do to improve the situation in
the future is an important step to addressing
adversity. Even if we put our heart and soul
into something, there is always the chance
that we might F.A.I.L. (First Attempt In
Learning). Getting things right often takes
practice and multiple failures.
In my previously mentioned adversity, I
learned that being injured was very a much a
part of the game of football, and to think that
I was going to be able to play my entire ca-
reer without that happening is pretty unreal-
istic. What I was going to do when I was
done playing, needed to be a focus, because
at some point it was going to be a reality. I
am so happy that I decided to go back to
school and finish my degree after I had a sea-
son ending injury, because it ultimately led
to my career here at Triton. I have found Tri-

ton Public Schools to be an amazing place,
and a big part of that journey to get here
started when I got injured and needed to
look at how I was going to deal with it. Sure
it would be neat to finish the story with…”I
healed up and lived happily ever after play-
ing football”, but the reality is that I was
able to finish my degree and find something
even better!
Please reach out to me with any questions
that you may have regarding our school dis-
trict. You can email me at schlich@tri-
ton.k12.mn.us or you can call me at
507-418-7530 to reach me at the district of-
fice. I would be happy to set up a time to
meet with you or your organization. Com-
munication is an important aspect of my job
responsibility, and I welcome the opportu-
nity to gain experience from your perspec-
tive. GO COBRAS!

#WeAreTriton

Cobra Communications

Craig Schlichting
Superintendent

By Shelly Bungum
Marit Lang has received the award of Tri-
ton’s 2023-2024 Teacher of the Year. Mrs.
Lang is a middle school math teacher. While
at Triton, Marit has worked as an Educational
Assistant, taught early childhood education,
kindergarten, first, third, and fifth grade. This
fall she moved from the elementary to the
middle school to teach 6th grade math and it
also marks the start of her 35th year of teach-
ing, 26 of them being at Triton Public
Schools. She has also taught after school pro-
grams, summer school, coached 5th grade
math masters, and helped out at track meets.
Marit graduated fromWinona State Univer-
sity where she earned a Bachelor’s Degree,
and later went to Hamline University where
she obtained her Master’s Degree in Educa-
tion. Through these degrees, she was able to
teach any grade level Pre-K through 6th
Grade. As it turns out, she has taught just
about every subject within that license area!
As part of the nomination process for
Teacher of the Year, colleagues write a brief
explanation of who they are nominating, her
colleagues wrote, “Marit Lang is the epitome
of what it means to be an educator. She is
willing to take on any role to help our stu-
dents. She is firm, but flexible and is a team
player. Even after many years in education,
she is still finding new ways to help students,
such as incorporating the Modern Classroom
Project. She is constantly doing those things
that need to be done, but get lost in the busy-
ness of the day or are done once and forgot-

2023-2024 Triton Teacher of the Year
ten, such as analyzing data, reworking as-
sessments to fit targets, and differentiating for
all learners. Any teacher in any stage of their
career would learn a great deal about how to
be a great educator by observing and collab-
orating with Marit. Marit is a tremendous
teacher who works tirelessly for her students
and for her own professional growth as an ed-
ucator. This was most recently demonstrated
in her taking on both a new position in the
middle school and completing the Modern
Classroom Project. Marit has served our
school in so many capacities throughout the
years. She has taught grades K, 1, 3, 5 and
currently 6th grade in the Middle School. She
has served as treasurer of the union for quite
a few years, and was also secretary of the ne-
gotiations team for many years as well as the
Elementary building rep. She was the math
masters coach for 10 years, and worked on
the Veterans day committee for as long as she
worked in the elementary. In addition, she
was on the I Love to Read committee, she
was also on the leadership team that worked
to come up with a continuous improvement
plan to meet AYP, and was the chair for the
math curriculum adoption committee, just to
name a few things! In each role that she takes
on, she is the epitome of dedication, profes-
sionalism, and ultimately, care for her stu-
dents and their growth both educationally and
personally.”
Marit started her teaching career in Fort
Lauderdale, Florida teaching kindergarten for
Broward County Public Schools. After living

and working in that area for three years, her
and her husband moved back to Minnesota.
At that time, Minnesota had a surplus of
teachers, and it was difficult to get a teaching
position. So Marit became a substitute
teacher for 7 different school districts. This
experience gave her the unique perspective
of seeing a wide variety of teaching and lead-
ership styles within education.
When asked, “Why did you choose to be-
come a teacher,” Marit's response was, “I be-
came a teacher because it is the only thing I
ever really considered doing as a career, aside
from wanting to be one of Charlie’s Angels
when I was in middle school. I can’t tell any-
one the exact reasons why education was
such a calling, but I was fortunate enough to
have exceptional teachers growing up in
Zumbrota. I had so much respect for them,
and I just enjoyed learning and being in
school. I also have an aunt that taught for
Faribault Public Schools, and she has always
been such a positive role model for me.”
Marit is very honored to be named Triton’s
Teacher of the Year. She said, “It means a
great deal to me since I feel that Triton has so
many incredible educators, and to have their
respect humbles me.”
In addition to being Triton Teacher of the
Year, Marit will become a candidate for Min-
nesota Teacher of the Year. The Minnesota
Teacher of the Year program has recognized
excellence in teaching in Minnesota for 60
years. The program selects one teacher to rep-
resent the state’s thousands of excellent edu-

cators.
Congratulations Marit Lang and thank you
for serving the Triton community. #wearetri-
ton

Marit Lang
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Triton’s Annual Title 1 Family Fun Night

December 2023 District
Announcement
Prepare for an
exciting dis-
play of linguis-
tic talent! Our
highly antici-
pated District
Spelling Bee is
fast approach-
ing. Save the
date for Janu-
ary 11, 2024,
and join us at
the Triton Mid-
dle School Library from 8:15 am to 9:45 am
as our top spellers compete for the district
title!

Triton’s annual Title 1 Fall Family Fun night
was held on Tuesday, December 5th. The
evening started with a free supper of walking
tacos. There were 10 different reading and
math-based games with prizes for completing
them. Some of the favorites were the estima-
tion station, bingo, and beanbag toss with Mr.
Van Beek.
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Stay
Up-to-date with
Triton News!
Visit OurWebsite
www.triton.k12.mn.us

#WeAreTriton
#SomosTriton

Circuits in STEM
Triton Elementary Library received a grant from People’s Energy
Cooperative Trust to purchase snap circuits. Kindergarten through
5th grade have been able to use them this past month.
Here are the Kindergarten students getting their circuits to work.
They were so happy and excited when they made a working cir-
cuit!
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TRITON CLASS OF 2024
2024

SPONSORED BY

SENIOR SPOTLIGHT

Ag Drainage
 Residential
 Excavation

 Municipal & Directional
 Drilling Serviceswww.hodgmandrainage.com

 507.528.2225

KATHERINE ROSS

Katherinbe Ross is a senior at Triton 
 this year.
 Her parents are Dennis and Amanda 

 Ross and she has one sister.
 She is active in Student Council, MHS, 

 Link Crew, FCCLA, EADD, AFS and 
 band.
 Katherine is also involved in triton 

 softball and volleyball.
 Outside of school she enjoys 

 snowboarding, sand volleyball, Club 
 summer and fall softball.
 Her pastimes are Just Dance and 

 hiking.
 Her favorite movie is the original Alice 

 in Wonderland, favorite actor Adam 
 Sandler and musician Bruno Mars.
 After graduation Katherine plans to 

 attend NDSU in Fargo, North Dakota for 
 a Masters in Architecture. 

Family Owned for
 Over 75 Years

 • Metal Products  • Fabrication
 • Steel Processing  • Scrap Metal Recycling

 702 2nd Avenue SE, Dodge Center 
 507-374-6336

 TRITON CLASS OF 2024
2024

SPONSORED BY

SENIOR SPOTLIGHT

CLAIRE TERPSTRA

Claire Terpstra is a senior at Triton 
 this year.
 Her parents are Marisa Starkson and 

 Shawn Terpstra. She has one brother 
 and two sisters.
 She is active in Link Crew, SADD, 

 Student Council and yearbook.
 Claire is also involved in Triton 

 volleyball.
 Outside of school she enjoys club 

 volleyball and fishing.
 Her pastimes are painting, going to 

 movies and hanging out with friends.
 Her favorite movie is The Lorax and 
 favorite artist is Post Malone.
 After graduation she plans to attend 

 college to become a pharmaceutical 
 scientist.

Triton High School Concurrent Classes
By Christi Runnells
Each issue of this school year’s Triton
Times, I’d like to highlight Triton High
School’s concurrent course offerings avail-
able to our students. A concurrent course is a
class that upperclassmen can take to earn both
high school and college credit—FREE and
right at Triton. Concurrent courses are taught
by our own Triton teachers to sections made
of only Triton students. Students earn any-
where from 1-4 credits for each class, de-
pending on which class they take. Teachers
must have a master’s degree and a minimum
of 18 graduate credits in that field. This
month we’ll look at the social sciences offer-
ings.
Concurrent American Government is the
equivalent of Rochester Community & Tech-
nical College’s (RCTC) POLS 1615 Intro-
duction to American Government class.
Successful completion of this semester course
earns the student 3 college credits. This
course is open to juniors and seniors who
have a qualifying reading ACT or MCA test
score or pass into college level on the Accu-
placer test. We actually first offered this class
as a concurrent ITV class in partnership with
Zumbrota-Mazeppa many years ago (earliest
we could find was 2000-2001). Most recently,
we started offering this course in the fall of
2021 and it has been so popular that we con-
sistently run two sections of the class every
year since. Sam Storlie is the instructor and
has been teaching it for the last three years.
Mr. Storlie stated he enjoys challenging his
students to think critically about their gov-
ernment and country. He believes the course
is valuable because “it develops skills to be

an informed citizen who can think from mul-
tiple perspectives when analyzing politics.”
Further, he believes this class is “great for
any student who wants to go beyond the sta-
tus quo when it comes to examining poli-
tics.” One of Minnesota’s high school
graduation requirements is a class on US
government. Students who take this course
are able to fulfill this graduation requirement
while also earning free college credits (and
oftentimes getting a college general educa-
tion requirement taken care of as well as it
fulfills GoalAreas 5 & 9 of the MN Transfer
Curriculum).
One of our more recent concurrent class of-
ferings is our concurrent Intro to Education
Careers class. For this class we partner with
Minnesota State University-Mankato and it
is equivalent to their KSP 150 Exploring Ca-
reers in Education class. This spring semes-
ter class earns the student 3 college credits,
upon successful completion of the course,
and also applies towards Goal Area 2 of the
MNTransfer Curriculum. In order to take the
course, juniors must have a 3.3 cumulative
gpa or higher and seniors must have at least
a 3.0 gpa.We first offered our concurrent ed-
ucation class in the 2021-2022 school year
and have been able to run the course the last
two school years. Alli Horejsi is our instruc-
tor for the class and is excited to be able to
teach the class again this spring. Mrs. Hore-
jsi especially enjoys that this class provides
students with opportunities to explore career
options while working collaboratively with
Cobra Care and Triton elementary, middle
and high school students. “Fewer people are
going into education-related career paths,”

Mrs. Horejsi stated, “Offer-
ing a class such as this pro-
vides our students with a
real-world opportunity
working with our own stu-
dent body. It provides an ex-
perience for us as a school to
further promote this field
while potentially growing
our own future educators as
well.” Any student who is
interested in exploring ca-
reers that work with youth in
any way, such as teachers,
daycare workers,
nurses/healthcare, social
workers/counselors, law en-
forcement, and many more
will benefit from taking this
course. Or students who
simply want to broaden their
experiences and explore a
field they haven’t yet con-
sidered will also find value
in this course. Mrs. Horejsi
shared a quote from a cur-
rent senior who took this
class last year, Lauryn Nau-
man: “Introduction to Education was a very
beneficial class. I think this because it not
only helped me with growing and learning in
the education department but also helped me
with general concepts of life. We went to
many different grade levels which gave us all
sorts of experience. This helped me see what
grade level I was enjoying most. We also
learned how to deal or cooperate with every-
one. For example, we talked about different

mental health disorders and how to make ac-
commodations or be there for them. This is a
big help no matter what occupation you go
through. I am interested in business so learn-
ing to cooperate with anyone is an amazing
skill to acquire. I recommend everyone take
this class.” Students always make the best
course promoters.
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By Coach Neseth
The 2023 Cobra Football team celebrated
the season with a banquet in
November. This fall the Cobras played one
of the most difficult regular season schedules
in the state for our AA football. However, it
paid off come playoff time as the Cobras were
able to secure victories over JWP, St.
Clair/Loyola, and finally Maple River in the
section finals. It was the first time the Corbas
advanced to the state tournament since 2010.
Unfortunately, the Cobras were stopped in the
quarterfinals of the state tournament by a
strong Cannon Falls squad, but that didn’t put
a damper on the accomplishments our stu-
dent-athletes achieved this fall. The Cobras
were led by a strong senior class, Carson
Koenigs, Jayce Leonardo, Austan Adreon,
Kaeden Ellingson, Maguire Keller, Zach
Barker, Hunter Stark, John Moening, Joiser
Ortiz, and Bronson Freerksen, all played a
vital role in our success this fall, not only from
their play, but their leadership throughout the
season. Some of the accomplishments the Co-
bras had this fall included having a 6-6 record
and advancing to the state tournament. Statis-
tically, the Cobras were well-balanced, hav-
ing a passer throw for more than a 1,000 yards
(Pierce Petersohn) and a rusher (Hunter Stark)
rush for over 1,100 yards. Jayce Leonardo and
Hunter Stark both scored 12+ touchdowns on
offense and again demonstrated the balanced

attack the Corbas employed this fall. Defen-
sively, Austan Adreon, Joiser Ortiz, and
Hunter Stark led our team in tackles, with
Maguire Keller leading our team in
turnovers, with 7 INTs on the season. It was
a season with high and lows, like every sports
season will have, but what made this group

2023 Triton Cobra Football Wraps up Season

2023 TeamAwardWinners this fall. All of these awards were voted on by their peers and the individuals that received these awards were all integral parts of our success this fall.
From left to right, BrodyMunnikhuysen (Jr.,WR/DB) won theMost Improved PlayerAward,Alex Ortiz (Fr., RB/LB) won the Scout Team Player of theYearAward,AustanAdreon
(Sr., FB/LB) won the Defensive Player of the YearAward, Hunter Stark (Sr., RB/LB) won the Offensive Player of the YearAward, Jayce Leonardo (Sr., WR/DB) won the coveted
award of Team MVP. All of these student-athletes did it the right way this fall and were positive role models for our younger Cobras.

2023All Sub District Southeast (White) HonorableMention winners: BrodyMunnikhuy-
sen (WR/DB, Jr.), Carson Koenigs (OL/DL, Sr.), and Pierce Petersohn (QB, DB, So.)
special was their resilience throughout the
season and their work ethic. Thanks to all the
seniors for everything they have done for
Cobra Football and for the special memories
we made this fall. I also want to the the
coaching staff, Coltt Ullom (defense), Sam
Storlie (special teams), Cole Rollins (OL, JV

2023 All-District Southeast (White) win-
ners this fall. Jayce Leonardo (WR, DB,
Sr.) and Hunter Stark (RB, LB, Sr.)

DC), Brady Essig (QB/WR/DB, JV OC) your
hard work and dedication to the program were
instrumental in our success this season. The
future of Cobra football is bright and we are
excited to continue to build on the success we
had this fall next year!



Page 14 December 13, 2023- DODGE CENTER MESSENGER/TRITON TIMES -

Growing Together—
Friday Mornings
Children ages 2-5 years, not yet in Kindergarten
** Please only indicate upon registration the child or children’s names that will be at-
tending between ages 2-5. Younger siblings may join the class, but no need to register
them as the focus is on the 2–5 year olds, so content and snacks will be appropriate for
that age group only.
Join Mrs. Vermilyea on Friday mornings and meet some new friends! This class pro-
vides time together with your children in a variety of activities that will help your 2-5
year old develop new interests and relationships. Mrs. Vermilyea will provide many ac-
tivities, games, toys, and crafts for your children to explore.
Cost: $20/semester, all families must pre-register and pay PRIOR to start.
Registration Deadline: December 20
10-11:30AM, in Mrs. Vermilyea’s Room (#315)
2nd Semester Dates:
January 5 and 26
February 2 and 23
March 1 and 15
April 5 and 12
May 10th

Evening Adventures
Children aged 2-5 and an adult
Join us this session with your preschooler, ages 2- 5 years (not yet in kindergarten).
Mrs. Vermilyea will plan a special evening centered around a theme. You will partici-
pate in activities, games, explorative play, reading and art around the same topic. Mrs.
V has also invited many experts from our community to join you and share their
knowledge and resources to make these truly amazing experiences for all who partici-
pate. Snacks will be provided, so PLEASE alert us if your child has any allergies or
sensitivities to food. Please pre-register for each of these classes, so that we can pro-
vide the appropriate number of materials and supplies needed.
Cost: $8/class or $20 per semester/family
Dates:
January 10, 24, February 7, 21 March 6, 20, April 10, 22, May 1
*** Topics that are being scheduled are focused on yoga, farming, experimenting
with foods, music, construction, Earth Day, and May Day. We’d love to hear what in-
terests you and your child have for future sessions. Feel free to email us at avermi-
lyea@triton.k12.mn.us with your ideas!
6-7:30PM
All classes will be in Mrs. Vermilyea’s Room #315 in the Elementary School.

Interested in Preschool or Kindergarten?
Here is what you need to know and do....
Birth to 5 years old - Make sure
we have your child on the school
census.
Ages 2- to 5 years - Join an
ECFE class and enjoy “you &
child” time. Meet other parents
and we clean up the mess. Join-
ing an ECFE class allows you to
register for Preschool early in
April.
Ages 3-4 - Call for an appoint-
ment for Early Childhood
Screening The last screening
dates this year is February 5, or
by special appointment.
Ages 3-5 - Register for Preschool. Registration for the Fall 2024-25 will be in April.
Ages 4-5 - Children turning 5 by September 1 can register for kindergarten. Registra-
tion materials will be available through the Elementary Office.

Have other questions or concerns? Please call us at 507-418-7550.
Let us answer your questions before you miss something important.

Produced and published for Triton School District
 by Mainstreet Publishing

 P.O. Box 1, West Concord, MN  55985
 E-mail: hometownmessenger@gmail.com 

 Phone/Text: 507-649-3327  •  Fax: 507-645-9878

Triton Times
 Craig J. Schlichting – Superintendent

 Triton Public Schools
 813 West Highway Street, Dodge Center, MN  55927

 Office – 507-418-7530  •  Fax – 507-374-2447
 schlich@triton.k12.mn.us
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From
 Craig Schlichting, Superintendent

 Teachers and Staff
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TRITON COMMUNITY ED
YOUTH ENRICHMENT

507-418-7550
Biddy Basketball
Ages 4-Grade 3
Biddy Basketball is a program de-
signed to introduce young children to
the game of basketball. The emphasis of
the program is to teach children the
basic skills of basketball, teamwork,
and fun. Triton student athletes and
coaches will coach these teams. This is
a great opportunity for the HS athletes
to mentor kids and be leaders. We ask
that parents do not participate in the
coaching of the kids. Proceeds from this
program will go to the HS Basketball teams.
Cost: $24, includes team shirt
Dates:
Saturdays, February 3,10, 17, 24
Grades 1-3
9-9:50AM
Boys in the East Gym
Girls in the West Gym
Ages 4 & K
10-10:50AM
All in the East Gym
All families should enter through the ACTIVITIES Entrance located on the North
side of the school.
Registration deadline is January 10, to guarantee a shirt.
Please indicate shirt size on registration.

Safe Driving Class
Jim Jensen
In the Safe Driving Class, you will learn driving strategies that can keep you safer on
the road. You will learn updates to traffic laws, how to reduce distractions to driving
and how to navigate different intersections. Driver’s aged 55 years old and older who
successfully complete the Safe Driver Class will qualify for reductions in their automo-
bile insurance premiums. Please remember to bring your driver’s license with you to
class. It’s important to pre-register so that Jim can ensure accommodation for all.
Please call Triton CE at 507-418-7550.
Cost: $20, checks should be made to Jim Jensen
4-Hour Refresher Course
(for those that have taken the 8-Hour before)
January 18
5-9PM in the THS Media CenterNew—Pickleball!

Volunteer helpers: Dana Pfeffer and Sonja Hruska
Pickleball has become a favorite for all
ages. It’s easy to learn and play. This class
will be a 2-hour pickup game style for in-
door pickleball. There is no formal instruc-
tor, however there are some volunteer
community members willing to welcome
new and seasoned players alike. Partici-
pants are encouraged to bring their own
paddles, but some will be on hand to bor-
row. Please wear clean shoes and bring a
water bottle.
Cost: $30 per session
Monday nights from 6:30-8:30PM in the Triton Elementary School Gym (South
Gym)
Session One:
January 8, 15, 22, 29, February 5, 12
Session Two:
March 4, 11, 18, 25, April 1, 8

New! Yoga at the Green Shack
Join Sarah Tripp at the Green Shack on
Tuesday nights for yoga! Sarah is a 200-
hour certified Yoga instructor. She prac-
tices Vinyasa Yoga, with a focus on
connecting movement and breath work.
She will help adapt poses so that all partic-
ipants can find the benefits of yoga accord-
ing to their individual needs/abilities. This
class is appropriate for preteens through
the elderly. A few yoga mats will be avail-
able for use, but it is appreciated if you bring your own. A bottle of water is also highly
recommended. Amaximum of 15 people will be allowed to participate.
Cost: $5 Registration fee, free will donations accepted at classes.
6-6:45PM
Tuesdays: January 2- March 26
Located at the Green Shack: 20658 CR-34, Dodge Center

TRITON COMMUNITY EDADULT ENRICHMENT
507-418-7550

Are you or your family members covered
by South Country Health Insurance or UCare?
Those insured by these health care programs might benefit
from discounts on class registrations. If you have either

of these options,
please call 507-418-7550 with any questions

regarding their use.
Thank you!
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Million Dollar Quartet
Old Log Theatre, Excelsior, MN
The musical captures the memorable day when four
Rock n’ Roll greats made music history. On De-
cember 4, 1956, an auspicious twist of fate brought
together Johnny Cash, Jerry Lee Lewis, Carl
Perkins, and Elvis Presley at Sun Records’ store-
front studio in Memphis, TN. The man who made it
happen was the “Father of Rock’n’Roll,” Sam
Phillips, who discovered them all. This was the only
occasion the four legends-to-be played together, and it has come to be known as one
of the greatest rock jam sessions of all time.
We will have lunch at the Cast and Cru dining room at the Old Log.
Lunch choices are:
-Off the bone beef short ribs, mashed potatoes, and seasonal vegetables
-Chicken Breast, mashed potatoes, and seasoned vegetables
-Vegetarian pasta with house marinara
All lunches are served with dinner rolls, dessert, and coffee. Bar service is available
at your own cost.
Cost: $88, includes coach bus ride, lunch and ticket to the theatre.
January 25, 2024

Bus Leaves Approx. Return
Byron
Community Ed Parking Lot 8:45AM 5:30PM

Kasson
Football Field Lot 9AM 5:15PM

Dodge Center
Triton Activities Door 9:15AM 5PM

Beautiful: The Carole King Musical
Chanhassen Dinner Theatre, Chanhassen, MN
The soundtrack of a generation inspired this
BROADWAY SMASH HIT! For six years, Beauti-
ful: The Carole King Musical thrilled Broadway au-
diences with the inspiring true story of Carole
King’s remarkable journey from teenage songwriter
to Rock & Roll Hall of Fame music legend. As a
woman in the music industry, King broke barriers
and became one of the most prolific songwriters of
our time! Carole King wrote hits for the biggest music acts from The Shirelles to
The Righteous Brothers – then recorded her Grammy-winning masterpiece, TA-
PESTRY. The musical takes you on a joy-filled, emotional ride of a lifetime! Fea-
turing over two dozen hits including “One Fine Day,” “The Locomotion,” “So Far
Away,” “Natural Woman,” “You’ve Lost That Lovin’ Feelin,’” and “Will You Love
Me Tomorrow,” this Tony and Grammy Award-winning musical is filled with the
songs you remember and a story you’ll never forget. A huge cast of singers and
dancers bring more than 24 of her greatest hits to life in a triumphant celebration!
Lunch is ordered off of the menu and served at your table. Water, Tea and coffee
are
included. Soda, alcohol and dessert is an extra that the individual is responsible for
these costs.
March 27, 2024
Cost: $98, includes coach bus, lunch and ticket to the show

Bus Leaves Approx. Return
Byron
Community Ed Parking Lot 8:45AM 5:30PM

Kasson
Football Field Lot 9AM 5:15PM

Dodge Center
Triton Activities Door 9:15AM 5PM

TRITON COMMUNITY EDADULT ENRICHMENT 507-418-7550
The 2024 Dodge County Business Expo
will be held March 23, 2024, at Triton Public
Schools. Over 100 vendors from Dodge
County are expected to participate in this an-
nual event. 2024 will mark our 24th Dodge
County Business Expo. We are planning
many new and exciting exhibits and fun for
the entire family—watch for more information
over the coming months!
NEW this year—
ATaste of Dodge County Food Court!
Come on down to the Expo and grab some lunch….. The 2024 Expo will feature
area restaurants and food vendors in a food court style
format where the public can purchase their food!

Adult ESL and GED Classes
****FREE****

Triton Community Ed offering free Adult ESL and GED classes!
Our instructors, Tara Bradford and Mayra Monarrez are here to help you reach your
adult learning goals, whether it’s finally accomplishing your GED or to learn Eng-
lish as your second language.
All levels of ability are welcome.
Please call 507-418-7550 for more information and to get started on your learning
goals!
Tuesdays and Thursdays
3:30-5:30PM GED
6-8PM ESL
TES Room 403

Questions Call 418-7550
Office Hours: Monday-Friday 8am-3:30 pm

Check Out Our Website
www.triton.k12.mn.us and click on the

Community Education tab
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BBuussiinneessss LLiinnkkBBuussiinneessss LLiinnkkBusiness   Link

Steel, Farm Machinery,
 Car Bodies, Aluminum, 

 Copper, Batteries, 
 Appliances, E-Scrap

 55976 State Hwy. 56, West Concord
 Monday-Friday 8:00am to 4:30pm

 June-October
Open Saturdays 9:00 to 11:30am

 507-527-2408
 www.ldrecycling.com

Tatge
 Jewelry

 Awards By Tatge
 Since 1975

 625 2nd Street, Kenyon, MN
 (507) 789-6522

BAKER’S
 TIRE SERVICE

 507-824-2264
 11361 Hwy. 60 Blvd

 Wanamingo

38241 County 6 Blvd, Goodhue
 651-923-4441

 Lodermeiers.net

 • Machinery Storage
 • Commercial
 • Livestock Buildings
 • Garages

Bruce Freerksen
 (507) 273-9110

 brucewithschaefferoil@gmail.com
 West Concord, MN

SIFT  (SAVE IT
 FROM

 TRASH)

 THRIFT STORE
 26 RED WING AVE Kenyon, MN

Hours: Thur & Fri 12 to 8pm,
 Saturday 9am to 5pm

 DOUG AND MARY KLATT
 www.sift4you.com
 Call us today!  507.259.2386

• Tires
 • Wheel alignments
 • Steering & suspension
 • Brake repair
 • A/C maintenance
 • Batteries

641 S Main Wanamingo
 507-824-2710

Rapp Land
 Surveying, Inc.

 David G. Rapp
 REGISTERED LAND SURVEYOR

 GPS Technology and 
 Engineering Services 

 Available
 45967 Hwy. 56 Blvd.
 Kenyon, MN 55946

 Cell: 612-532-1263
 email:

 dgr881@gmail.com

ACROSS FREEWAY FROM CABELA’S

MMMMM
EEEEE
RRRRR
RRRRR
YYYYY

Southern Minnesota’s Largest Gift Store
 Great Gifts and Fun Things

 Open Everyday
 507-451-5661

 4515 NW 22nd Ave, Owatonna, MN 55060

MMMMM
AAAAA
SSSSS

CCHHRRIISSTTCCHHRRIISSTTCHRIST

All of us at
 Mainstreet Publishing,

 publishers of the
 Dodge Center Messenger

 thank you for your
 readership and support.  hometownmessenger@gmail.com

 www.dodgecentermn.com
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The holiday season is upon us, and many pet parents plan to include their furry companions in the fe stivities. As you gear up for the holidays, it is important to try 
 to keep your pet s eating and exercise habits as close to their normal routine as possible. Also, pl ease be sure to steer pets clear of the following unhealthy treats, 
 toxic plants and dangerous decorations.
 Be Careful with Seasonal Plants and Decorations
 Oh, Christmas Tree: Securely anchor your Christmas tree so it doesn t tip and fall, causing possible  injury to your pet. This will also prevent the tree water—which 

 may contain fertilizers that can cause stomach upset—from spilling. Stagnant tree water is a breedin g ground for bacteria, and your pet could end up with nausea 
 or diarrhea should he imbibe.
 Avoid Mistletoe & Holly: Holly, when ingested, can cause pets to suffer nausea, vomiting and diarrhe a. Mistletoe can cause gastrointestinal upset and 

 cardiovascular problems. And many varieties of lilies can cause kidney failure in cats if ingested.  Opt for just-as-jolly artificial plants made from silk or plastic, or 
 choose a pet-safe bouquet.
 Tinsel-less Town: Kitties love this sparkly, light-catching “toy” that s easy to bat around and carr y in their mouths. But a nibble can lead to a swallow, which can 

 lead to an obstructed digestive tract, severe vomiting, dehydration and possible surgery. It s best to brighten your boughs with something other than tinsel.
 That Holiday Glow: Don t leave lighted candles unattended. Pets may burn themselves or cause a fire  if they knock candles over. Be sure to use appropriate 
 candle holders, placed on a stable surface. And if you leave the room, put the candle out!
 Wired Up: Keep wires, batteries and glass or plastic ornaments out of paws reach. A wire can delive r a potentially lethal electrical shock and a punctured battery 

 can cause burns to the mouth and esophagus, while shards of breakable ornaments can damage your pet s mouth and digestive tract.
 Avoid Holiday Food Dangers
 Skip the Sweets: By now you know not to feed your pets chocolate and anything sweetened with xylitol , but do you know the lengths to which an enterprising pet 

 will go to chomp on something yummy? Make sure to keep your pets away from the table and unattended  plates of food, and be sure to secure the lids on 
 garbage cans.
 Leave the Leftovers: Fatty, spicy and no-no human foods, as well as bones, should not be fed to your  furry friends. Pets can join the festivities in other fun ways 

 that won t lead to costly medical bills.
 Careful with Cocktails: If your celebration includes adult holiday beverages, be sure to place your  unattended alcoholic drinks where pets cannot get to them. If 

 ingested, your pet could become weak, ill and may even go into a coma, possibly resulting in 
 death from respiratory failure.
 Selecting Special Treats: Looking to stuff your pet s stockings? Stick with chew toys that are 

 basically indestructible, Kongs that can be stuffed with healthy foods or chew treats that are 
 designed to be safely digestible. Long, stringy things are a feline s dream, but the most risky 
 toys for cats involve ribbon, yarn and loose little parts that can get stuck in the intestines, ofte n
necessitating surgery. Surprise kitty with a new ball that s too big to swallow, a stuffed catnip 
 toy or the interactive cat dancer.
 Plan a Pet-Safe Holiday Gathering
 House Rules: If your animal-loving guests would like to give your pets a little extra attention 

 and exercise while you re busy tending to the party, ask them to feel free to start a nice play or 
 petting session.
 Put the Meds Away: Make sure all of your medications are locked behind secure doors, and 

 be sure to tell your guests to keep their meds zipped up and packed away, too.
 A Room of Their Own: Give your pet his own quiet space to retreat to—complete with fresh 
 water and a place to snuggle. Shy pups and cats might want to hide out under a piece of 
 furniture, in their carrying case or in a separate room away from the hubbub.
 New Year s Noise: As you count down to the new year, please keep in mind that strings of 
 thrown confetti can get lodged in a cat s intestines, if ingested, perhaps necessitating surgery. 
 Noisy poppers can terrify pets and cause possible damage to sensitive ears. And remember 
 that many pets are also scared of fireworks, so be sure to secure them in a safe, escape-proof 
 area as midnight approaches.

Dodge Vet Clinic
 17 Airport Road N.
 Dodge Center, MN

 374-2125
 M-F 8am to 5pm; Sat. 8am to Noon

915 N. Mantorville Ave., Kasson
 634-6781

 M-W-F 8am-5pm; Tues-Thurs 8am-7pm; 
 Sat. 8am-Noon

Brought to You By:

Holiday Safety Tips for Your Pets

By Shauna Burshem, D.C.

Tea bags: No Good.
Pork Bad.

Strawberries
Excellent (right kind)

Purchasing organic pork is the best bet for
your health. The antibiotic carbadox is added
to pig feed to prevent infections and fatten up
the animals. Due to cancer concerns the drug
has been banned in the European Union since
1999 and in Canada since 2006. China,
Brazil, Australia and the United Kingdom
have also banned the drug due to concerns

over its cancer risks. A 2017 study found
that carbadox consumption increased antibi-
otic resistance not only to carbadox, but also
many other commonly used antibiotics. Or-
ganically raised pork is free of antibiotics as
well as growth hormones. On November
7th, 2023 the U.S. Food and Drug adminis-
tration announced they are considering with-
drawing their approval of the drug in the
animal feed. But based on past government
announcements there is no telling how long
or if their consideration will actually take
place.
A research paper presented at theAmerican
Society of Nutrition proved that strawberries
have health benefits for the heart, metabolic
function and brain / cognitive health. Re-
search from previous studies found that eat-
ing strawberries improved colon health and
could reduce the symptoms of inflammatory
bowel disease which includes afflictions of
Crohn’s disease and ulcerative colitis.
Strawberries contain very important nutri-
ents like vitamin C, potassium, magnesium
and quercetin (which is an immune system
booster). Sadly, strawberries are heavily
contaminated with pesticides and have been
ranked #1 on the list of the Dirty Dozen’s
most adulterated fruits and vegetables with

pesticides. So, once again it is extremely im-
portant to only eat organic strawberries.
In the more bad news department, an analy-
sis of tea bags found that those sealed in plas-
tic release billions of particles of plastic with
every cup that is brewed. Tea is a very im-
portant beverage that plays an important role
in health. Tea contains antioxidants for health
as well as tea can boost brain function and
cardiovascular health. The news gets worse
though as tea contained in paper teabags are
not any safer as the paper tea bag is infused
with a known cancer causing agent. Don’t
despair there is an age old solution. Loose
leaf tea brewed in a stainless steel tea ball or
tea basket prevents this problem.
Flight attendants have a higher rate of can-
cer than people in other professions. Flight
attendants have a 1.5 times increased rate of
breast cancer, 2 times the amount of
melanoma and 4 times the amount of non-
melanoma skin cancer. Possible reasons for
the higher risk is the disruption in circadian
rhythm from irregular work schedules, ex-
posure to carcinogens on the plane, fire re-
tardant chemicals, jet fuel, high levels of
cosmic ionizing radiation and electromag-
netic radiation exposure.
In the “I get paid a lot of money to promote

drug department,” Kansas City Chief’s star
Travis Kelce was reportedly paid 20 million
dollars from Pfizer drug company to promote
the “Two Shots In One Go” campaign for
getting the covid-19 shot and flu shot at the
same time.
Speaking of the Covid-19 vaccine, the U.S.
Army has reversed its policy on kicking out
soldiers for refusing to get the Covid-19 vac-
cine. The icing on the cake is that the army
is asking the soldiers who were kicked out to
come back and rejoin the service as well as
have a correction to their military record.
The army dismissed about 15,000 soldiers
during the Covid-19 vaccine campaign and
has been sending out recruiting letters to the
dismissed troops.
Chiropractic and TRAP shoulder pain: Do
you ever get a balled up knot in your upper
back or shoulder area? Does it really bother
you when you sit at the computer or on your
phone for long periods of time? That balled
up muscle knot is in your trapezius muscle.
The traps are the muscles between your
shoulder (deltoids) and your neck.

(continued on page 21)
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Share Your Good News!
Submit your engagement,

wedding or
birth announcement.

Email us at:
hometownmessenger@gmail.com

800 5th Avenue NW
 Kasson, MN 55944

 (507) 634-9500

By Jim Miller
Brought to You By

Smart Home Devices to Help Seniors Age in Place
 I ve been talking to my mobility challenged mother, who lives alone, 

 about automating her house with some smart home products to make it 
 more convenient. She s very interested but we d like to get your opinion 
 as to which types of smart devices are most helpful for seniors aging in 
 place.
 --Searching Daughter

 Dear Searching, If your mother is game, smart home products - such as 
 smart lights, video doorbells and voice-activated speakers - can be very 
 useful for aging in place. These devices can add safety and convenience to a 
 home by providing voice and app-controlled operation, which is extremely 
 helpful for seniors who have mobility issues or reduced vision.

 Smart home technology can also provide family members peace-of-mind by 
 giving them the ability to electronically keep tabs on their elder loved one 
 when they can t be there.

 If you re interested in adding some smart home products to your mom s
house, she ll need home Wi-Fi installed, and she ll need either a smartphone,
tablet or smart speaker to operate them. To help you get started, here are 
 some different types of devices to consider that are very helpful to older 
 adults.

 Smart speakers:  A smart speaker - like the Amazon Echo, Google Nest or 
 Apple HomePod - can serve as the brains of a smart home, controlling the 
 devices with voice commands or automating them.

 These devices can also play your mom s favorite music, read audiobooks, 
 make calls, set timers and alarms, provide reminders for medications, 
 appointments and other things, check traffic and weather, answer questions, 
 call for help in emergency situations and much more - all done by voice 
 commands.

 Smart light bulbs:  To help prevent home falls - which are often caused by 
 fumbling around a dark room looking for a light switch - smart light bulbs will 
 let your mom turn on and off the lights by voice command, smartphone or 
 tablet. These bulbs can also change brightness and color and be 
 programmed to come on and off whenever she wants.

 Smart plugs:  These small units plug into a standard outlet and connect to 
 the internet. That means your mom can control whatever she plugs into them 
 - from a space heater to a coffee maker - using her voice or phone.

 Video doorbell:  Safety is also a concern for older adults, especially those 
 who live alone. A video doorbell would let your mom see and speak to visitors 
 at the door without having to walk over and open it.

 Smart locks:  For convenience and safety, smart locks would give your mom 
 keyless entry to her home, provide customized access to family, friends and 
 caregivers, and let you monitor who comes and goes from your mom s house.

Smart thermostat:  This lets your mom preprogram or manually control the 
 temperature in her home with voice command or via phone, and let you 
 monitor it too.

 Smart smoke alarms:  These will alert your mom when smoke or carbon 
 monoxide is detected and will also send alerts to your phone if a problem is 
 detected.

 Stovetop shut-off:  To prevent home cooking fires, smart stovetop shut-off 
 devices, like the IGuardStove, will turn off electric and gas stovetops when left 
 unattended, and will alert you via text.

 Medical alert system:  These devices provide wearable wrist and/or 
 necklace emergency buttons that would allow your mom to call for help if she 
 were to fall or need assistance. Many systems today also provide voice 
 activated and fall detection features, and caregiver tracking apps that will let 
 you keep tabs on her.

 Cameras and smart sensors:  If your mom needs more in-depth 
 monitoring, there are indoor cameras you can install so you can see, hear 
 and talk to her from your phone. Or, if that s too intrusive, you can install 
 smart contact sensors on her doors so you can know when she comes and 
 goes, or on her refrigerator door so you can know if she s eating.

DODGE CENTER SUMMARYCOUNCILMINUTES
Monday, November 27, 2023

This published information is a summary of the full minutes of the November 27, 2023
Dodge Center City Council meeting. A copy of the full minutes is available for viewing
at City Hall, 35 East Main Street or online at www.ci.dodgecenter.mn.us.
Present: Bill Ketchum, Gary Trelstad, Cathy Skogen, Matt Maas, Lee Mattson,AJ Gen-
gler, Jeremy Dostal, Deputy Vermeersch, Melanie Leth and Kathy Freeman
Correction to the November 13, 2023 Summary of Minutes: Council Member Paul
Blaisdell was present.
The City Council approved the following items:
• Agenda and consent agenda;
• Appointment of Brittney Wilcox and Mario Leon to Dodger Days Committee;
• Authorizing City Attorney, City Treasurer and Mayor as MBT Bank signees;
• Directing of staff to look into amending code to allow right of way encroachment in
the commercial business district;
Meeting adjourned at 6:54 pm

Dodge Center, Fireman conducted a controlled burn/training exercise on an old
house on Hwy 56 on Saturday Dec 2nd

Dodge Center Controlled Burn/Training Exercise

(continued from page 20)

Tea bags: No Good.
Pork Bad.

Strawberries
Excellent (right kind)

It is a very big muscle and extends from the
base of the skull, down the spine to the level
of the shoulder blades then up to theAC joint
of the shoulder and continues to travel
through the side of the neck to the base of the
skull. The muscle knots up frequently with
over use such as bending your head forward,
overuse of the arms above your head and high

levels of stress. The traps are the most con-
tracted muscle during times of stress. Trapez-
ius muscle pain is one of the more common
complaints in the chiropractor’s office. Once
the muscle tightens up, it pulls on the move-
able bones of the spine creating a misalign-
ment which causes instability in the area.
This leads to muscle imbalance and nerve ir-
ritation causing pain and discomfort which
can be a dull ache or a burning pain and
sometimes much more. Chiropractic adjust-
ments to the spine restores stability to the
area, relaxing the muscle and relieving the
pain. In addition, soft tissue work on the trap
muscles such as as massage will relax the
muscle to help the chiropractic adjustment
hold the spinal bones in their proper position
for your body.
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COMMUNITY GROWN 
 INSURANCE

North Risk Partners
 Rochester

 2048 Superior Drive, Suite 100
 Rochester, MN

 Phone: 507-288-7600
 Email: jesse.stenke@northriskpartners.com

 Insurance Brokers
 of  Byron

 505 Frontage Rd NE
 Byron MN 55920

 Phone: 507-775-7280
 Email: a.sanders@insurancebrokersmn.com

 www.vsgmi.com   

 We’ve Got Your Family’s Back
 Personalized insurance solutions to protect your family’s future

 and security, no matter what.

By RosaLin Alcoser

A Minnesotan:

Christmas
Games

Christmas is a magical time of the year
and in Minnesota one of the few times that
no one is really upset by the snow. Includ-
ing my transplanted hispanic family from
the south.
We absolutely love Christmas and for our
traditions Christmas starts on December
24 with Christmas Eve and goes until Jan-
uary 6th on Three Kings Day. For us this
whole time frame is Christmas.
My family will often play games at
Christmas ranging from board games to
more intricate puzzles. For most families
a puzzle would have a beautiful Christmas
scenery or a fun character on it. However,
for my family it’s a list of clues and riddles
that someone has to figure out in order to
find their present.
In full disclosure I am usually one of the

family members given the puzzle and to
this day have yet to solve one. The game
normally ends when they give up on me
solving the puzzle or I find the item by
searching for it alone.
When I make a game for one of them
though it goes a little bit differently and is
usually just a game for myself. Christmas
2019 was one of the years that I did this.
At the time my father had decided that he
could only hang his coats on a brown
hanger and everyone had to use a white or
blue hanger. Only he could use the brown
ones.
So being the good daughter that I am, I
systemically took all of the brown hangers
out of the coat closet. Every time he left the
house, if I was home I would grab the
hanger, replace it with a new one, and hide
the brown one under his bed.
He knew that it was me and could not
find where I had been hiding the hangers.
It drove him absolutely nuts for the about
week and a half that I did this.
Until one evening right in the middle of

Christmas I moved the hangers. The next
morning he comes to breakfast to find all
of his brown hangers dangling above the
table from the chandelier.
This was probably one of the best games
I’ve ever played during Christmas and was
also the reason my mother started having
me go into work earlier.

Changes in Latitudes,
Changes in Attitudes
My Childhood
Christmas

By Terry Campbell
This column is written by Messenger editor
and Minnesota native Terry Campbell.
Terry now splits his time between Min-

nesota when its warm here and Tennessee
when it’s cold here.

The first Christmas I can remember as a
child was 1964. I was seven years old. I had
the same interests as any second- grade boy.
The toy machinery was the best. When my
dad went to the implement dealer for parts I
would stand at the toy display and wish.As a
typical farm boy I was mesmerized by trac-
tors. We had toy trucks, tractors and all sorts
of farm implements and attachments to play
with. Couldn’t wait to grow up and actually
drive them for real.
There is one reason that 1964 stands out in
my memory though. Lots of fun things hap-
pened before that, but November 3rd, 1964
changed me forever. I always thought my dad
was invincible. I remember him carrying
huge bags of feed on his shoulder around the
farm. He was strong and a farmer. Sort of Su-
perman. It was election day 1964. My dad
farmed and worked construction. Not just
any construction, but with bulldozers. Cater-
pillar tractor D-8 dozers. They moved dirt,
buried boulder, made roads and dams,
pushed over trees and anything else that they
wanted. Not only that but my dad flew a hel-
icopter as well. From West Concord to the
western part of Minnesota and from job site
to job site every day.
But November 3rd was election day and my
dad was going to fly back home and take my
mom to the Milton Town Hall where they
would vote that evening. It was foggy that
evening and my dad decided to land at the

Owatonna Airport and get a ride home in-
stead. The altimeter on a helicopter tells you
the altitude above sea level. It doesn’t tell
you about tall trees though. And there was a
very tall tree between him and the Owatonna
Airport.
I remember my mom sitting us four kids
down on the sofa and telling us that our dad
had been in a bad accident. She was driving
to the Owatonna hospital. My grandma was
there to watch us. KDHL radio reported on
the accident. They got my dad’s name right,
but all the neighbors heard that he had been
killed in the crash. He survived but was in a
body cast for over a month and got out of the
hospital in December. My mom had to drive
him and he got around on crutches.
Before Christmas my parents decided the
family was going to spend the holidays
down south. We opened our Christmas pres-
ents a week early and headed south. This
was before Disney World. There was just
sandy beaches and alligators in Florida. But
away we went. It was the first time I had
been out of Minnesota. We learned how to
ride for 1,500 miles with four kids in the
back seat of a Chevrolet Impala. My mom
would make sandwiches and we ate elbow
to elbow with our brothers and sisters. No
McDonalds back in those days for us.
I had never seen a Christmas without snow.
I didn’t think they would decorate for Christ-
mas in Florida. I just figured it was alliga-
tors and flamingos and sunny beaches. But
there was Santa Claus, reindeer and fake
snow. We made fun of them, we knew what
snow was and were glad to be away from it.
It was worth it. I was with my family and
we were on an adventure together, and I was
glad we were all there. I didn’t think too
deeply about the turn of events until much
later. My dad nearly lost everything he had
in life and decided to take the next chance to
do things together. He had a wife and four
kids and he wanted to enjoy doing things to-
gether. It became an annual event. We
bugged out of Minnesota and headed to
Florida every Christmas after that one. And
we gladly traded our snow and cold Christ-
mases for a couple weeks in Florida. My dad
made it another twenty Christmases to enjoy
with the family. And for me, memories with
your family are much better than gifts. Have
a Merry Christmas.

A PLAN FOR EVERYONE
• Life • Health
• Annuities • IRA’s

• Employee Benefits • Long Term Care

• Medicare Supplements/Part D

FAHNING & ASSOCIATES LLC
Beth Hanggi

35 W. Main St., Dodge Center • 507-374-6342 • www.fahningandassocs.com

Providing our clients with the best coverage and value
for their insurance needs for more than 50 years.
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Free Inspections
 952.222.4004

 www.CapitalMN.com

 Residential & Multi-Family Contractor
 Roofing    Siding    Gutters    Windows

Season’s Greetings
 As we get ready to wrap up another year, we’re filled with happiness 
 and gratitude, thanks to our many wonderful friends and customers.

 We wish you a Merry Christmas and Happy New Year!

www.hodgmandrainage.com
 507.528.2225

 Ag Drainage  •  Residential  •  Excavation • Municipal & Directional  •  Drilling Services

12/13/2023
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The holiday season is here, and we can’t
think of a better time to share our

warmest wishes to all of our friends
and neighbors who make this
community a wonderful place.

We appreciate you, and your loyal support!
We will be closed December 25 and January 1 so our employees can

celebrate the holidays with their families.

www.heritagebankmn.com
WEST CONCORD: 181 Main Street 507-527-2236

DENNISON: 37470 1st Ave. Ct. 507-645-5929

NORTHFIELD: 1520 Clinton Lane 507-645-6736




